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In the Fall 2021 Newsletter, the Literacy Trust met two new employees—  our Adult Literacy  
Coordinator, and , our ESL Coordinator. We are pleased to also introduce the Trust to another new team 
member, who joined us this spring as our Program Assistant. Together, along with ,

Program Manager, the team has worked hard to invigorate and diversify our students’ learning experience with new or 
revamped programs and partnerships. Here are some of their initiatives and collaborations: 

In partnership with New Hanover County Public Library  
Utilizing Biblioboard, a national resource for self-publishing of content from local writers, the NHC Public Library has  
invited our adult learners to create their own database of student memoirs. Over the summer, Nicole Wolf-Camplin  
and Adult Literacy Tutor, Steve Weitzner, have crafted 8 weeks of coursework to assist students in creating their  
autobiographies and memoirs. Check it out here, under Community Collections: https://library.biblioboard.com/home 

In partnership with New Hanover County Public Library & New Hanover County Office of Diversity, Equity, & Inclusion  
Student and tutor pairs are enjoying this program; a partnership between the County’s Public Library and DEI Office, 
that aspires to bring people of different backgrounds and ages together for a community-wide summer of reading. 
More here: https://libguides.nhcgov.com/RaC 

In partnership with Cape Fear Community College’s Wilson Center 
CFLC received a grant award that provides free-of-charge tickets to the Wilson Center’s PNC Broadway and Stars 
Series. The mission of this program is to make the theater experience and all of its associated benefits available to  
underserved populations. CFLC students have enjoyed performances of ‘Hairspray’, ‘The Color Purple’, and ‘Chicago’.  
Students and their tutors also prepared writing assignments reflecting on their experiences at the performances.  
More here: https://wilsoncentertickets.com/betterworld/ 

 

Surveys of all student-tutor pairs 
and classes to capture student 
achievements for grantors and  
funders. 

 

You Can Vote, a local non-partisan 
organization, gave a presentation 
on the voting process and ballot 
changes and conducted a voter 
registration. 

 

A celebration of student 
achievements under the stars  
at CFLC in August that included 
an ice cream social and student 
presentations. 

 

A new ESL initiative pairing English language students of all 
levels with tutor partners to practice conversation skills. The lab 
encourages both paired and group conversations, and judging 
by the laughter and boisterousness of the meetings, students 
and their tutors are truly enjoying this immersive experience.  

 
A popular Adult Literacy program initiative,  
Tutor Meet-Ups foster a sense of community and 
connection among volunteer tutors—allowing them 
to exchange ideas, share creative tutoring materials, 
and discuss best practices in an encouraging and  
fun environment. 

https://library.biblioboard.com/home
https://libguides.nhcgov.com/RaC
https://wilsoncentertickets.com/betterworld/


 

In late 2021, Nancy Woolley was promoted from Adult Literacy Program Coordinator to Program Manager. In her new 
role, she oversees the entire Program Department - which includes the Adult Literacy, ESL, and Digital Literacy Programs. 
One of her most vital managerial roles is oversight of all program data, including reporting on the post-testing of enrolled 
students. Many Literacy Trust members who are tutors are familiar with student assessments, but we wanted to share an 
overview of why this process of evaluating our students’ progress is so essential.  

tutor pairs 

 

FOR THE STUDENT: When adult learners begin instruction at Cape Fear Literacy Council they start with an 
intake interview. The intake interview allows staff to assess the educational and personal needs and goals  
of the individual and to guide and develop instruction. Part of the intake interview is a pre-test. The students’ 
pre-tests help us determine their incoming level so we can place them in the right class or pair and choose  
appropriately-leveled instructional material. It also helps us hone in on specific skill sets they may struggle 
with, such as vocabulary, main ideas, causeand effect, etc.  
 
After a student has received 40+ hours of instruction, federal funding requires that they be post-tested to 
evaluate their progress. However, CFLC recommends post-testing students at 70-100 hours to ensure that  
adequate instruction has been completed. The post-test helps us track the progress they are making and  
adjust classes and materials as necessary. For students with specific academic goals, such as the GED,  
post-tests are critical for us to know when they have reached a level where they could be expected to pass 
that rigorous test. 

 
FOR THE PROGRAM AND FUNDING: Second, post-testing is crucial for us to secure funding. Our federal  
funding has post-testing requirements – CFLC must post-test at least 65% of our enrolled students, and a 
targeted amount must show significant progress (currently 43.6% must progress an Educational Functioning 
Level, or EFL, which is 2-3 grade levels). Being federally funded as a nonprofit organization is much akin to  
accreditation for educational institutions, the ability to earn federal funding serves as a litmus test for  
leveraging other dollars. For adult literacy organizations, federal funding is exclusively based on just three 
measures of student progress: academic merit – proven by post-testing statistics, job acquisitions, and  
entrance into post-secondary education.  

 

 

Post-testing for qualified students must always be completed by the end of the program year, June 30th,  
and we have good news to share: 

 

Nancy Woolley, Program Manager



 

Cape Fear Literacy Council provides updates on our organization’s  
Revenues and Expenses to our donors and constituents in order to  
maintain accountability and transparency as a fiscally-responsible nonprofit 
organization. We wanted to share with our Literacy Trust members some 
of the other notable financial practices and outcomes of our on-going  
financial stewardship: 

 
Staff oversight by an established Finance Committee. The Finance  
   Committee meets quarterly with the Executive Director and Financial  

       Coordinator. The committee is comprised of the President, Treasurer,  
 Assistant Treasurer, and additional Board members who have a  
 relevant background.  

 

Chair of Committee: Josh Tucker 
Members: Chuck Rogalski, Bill Sewell, Sarah Stone, and  
Alexandra Umstead-Wrenn 
*Notable: 100% of the Finance Committee Members are also  
  Literacy Trust Members. 

  
CFLC financial policy states that the organization maintain 3-6 months of operating expenses in Checking Accounts, 

Savings Accounts, and Certificates of Deposit (CDs) with maturities no greater than 3 months. Excess funds are  
invested in liquid, interest-bearing checking, savings, and CDs with maturities no greater than 12 months.  

 CFLC’s current operating account exceeds the required amount. 

 
CFLC financial policy states that the organization maintain 12 months Operating Reserve Accounts (ORAs) in a         

diversified portfolio with low to moderate risk to the aggregate principal invested. The makeup of the portfolio may 
vary based upon market conditions, advice from our Investment Advisors, and the recommendation of members of 
the Finance Committee.  

 CFLC’s current ORA well exceeds the required amount. 

 
All budgeted repair work, contracts, and equipment purchases in excess of $2,500 requires at least three Requests  
 For Proposals (RFPs) to be sent out and at least two bids received. These bids are reviewed by the appropriate 

board committee and the Executive Director. The Board of Directors approves any non-budgeted expenditure or 
expenditure over budget that exceeds $5,000 before incursion. The Finance Committee is apprised of this  

 expenditure before presentation to the Board of Directors.  
 

CFLC maintains annual financial audits and preparation of the 990 Form financial statement required by  federal, 
state, and local governments. CFLC has had successful, clean audits for many years, utilizing established local         
auditors. Our current auditor is Jason Keller, CPA.  

 
CFLC maintains, at a minimum, a Gold Standard of Transparency on the GuideStar Charity Check. GuideStar is the   

nation’s most comprehensive philanthropic research database and charity evaluator.  
 Our profile can be found here: https://www.guidestar.org/profile/58-1613254 



 

I retired 9 years ago from corporate life, having worked as an accountant in various managerial capacities for 25 years. I spend 
my days playing tennis, learning to play the piano, and most importantly, volunteering as a tutor for CFLC’s adult literacy      
program. I have been tutoring for 9 years. I have been lucky to work with the same dedicated student the entire time.           
Tutoring has been the most rewarding thing I have ever done. There is so much joy in  
helping someone better their reading skills and improve their lives. It has been very life-
changing for me, and for my student as well. 
 
 
I moved from Wilmington (Delaware) to Wilmington (North Carolina). Prior to my move to 
North Carolina, I called CFLC and spoke with Yasmin Tomkinson to secure a spot in one of 
CFLC’s tutor orientation classes. I couldn’t wait to start volunteering at CFLC! 
 

I am very passionate about the importance of education and the joy of reading. I also    
understand how the ability to read is the foundation for many important life skills. CFLC 
does such important and meaningful work in our community, and I am very proud to be     
a part of it. 
 

Ruth Bader Ginsburg, Billie Jean King, Carole King and Charles Barkley  

Jonathan and Alex were high school sweethearts who reunited years later. Alex moved from Greensboro, their childhood 
hometown, to marry Jonathan and become a part of the coastal life here in Wilmington. They have three beautiful children, 
Devon, Chase, and Emma who are the most important things in their lives. Otherwise, when not immersed in their careers, 
they enjoy the magic of the water and traveling to remote seaside destinations.  

The couple have been dedicated to community service as far back as they both can remember. Jonathan spent 25 years in the 
Fire-Rescue service, all of it as a volunteer, starting as a rookie Firefighter and 
retiring as a Fire Chief in New Hanover County. Alex has a Master’s in Social Work 
and spent time working in public mental health, foster care, and in private     
practice as a Licensed Clinical Social Worker for many years. She made a dramatic 
career change in 2014 when she was hired at Live Oak Bank. She learned about 
CFLC there and became a volunteer adult literacy tutor before joining the board; 
of which she is now President. Her experience as a tutor was life changing and     
motivated her to become even more connected with and dedicated to CFLC’s 
mission. Alex’s grandmother and Jonathan’s mother were both teachers as well. 
Their commitment to the importance of reading and writing was nothing less 
than inspiring and strengthens the connection between the couple and CFLC. 

 

Alex – my mother (Ann Kernodle Umstead), Jane Fonda, Oprah Winfrey, and  
Frida Kahlo 
Jonathan – my grandfather (General Oscar Ivey Wrenn), General George S. Patton, 
Prime Minister Sir Winston Churchill, and Ukrainian President Volodymyr Zelenskyy 

https://www.google.com/search?rlz=1C1GCEA_enUS940US940&sxsrf=ALiCzsYiHMvmgvHdDp1Xd8QAr1JmMf-Cng:1652387634608&q=Volodymyr+Zelenskyy&stick=H4sIAAAAAAAAAONgVuLSz9U3KDfJMqoyfMRoyi3w8sc9YSmdSWtOXmNU4-IKzsgvd80rySypFJLgYoOy-KR4uJC08SxiFQ7Lz8lPqcytLFKISs1JzSvOrqwEA
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